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EXECUTIVE BOARD MEMBER DECISION
16TH DECEMBER 2016

Executive Board Member: Portfolio:
Cllr. H Evans Technical Services

OBJECTIONS TO A ONE WAY TRAFFIC RESTRICTION ON NORTH PARADE AND THE 
AVENUE, CARMARTHEN

To consider objections in relation to the making of a permanent Traffic Regulation Order 
needed to introduce a one way traffic restriction on North Parade and The Avenue, 
Carmarthen.

Recommendations / key decisions required:
That the Executive Board Member for Technical Services

i.      Determine the objections.
ii.    Consider implementing the restrictions as listed in Appendix 1.
iii.   Inform the objectors accordingly.

Reasons: 
In order to introduce a one way traffic restriction in a south easterly direction on the whole 
length of North Parade and to introduce a one way traffic restriction in a north westerly direction 
on the whole length of The Avenue.
 
In the interest of creating a new vehicular access to facilitate the conversion of the listed former 
infirmary site, located on the north-western side of North Parade, and, in the interest of creating 
a circuitous traffic flow system along North Parade and The Avenue.

Directorate
Environment
Name of Head of Service:
S G Pilliner
Report Author:
J McEvoy

Designation

Head of Transportation & 
Highways
Road Safety & Traffic Manager

Tel No. 01267 228150

E Mail Address:
sgpilliner@carmarthenshir
e.gov.uk

Page 3

Agenda Item 2

mailto:sgpilliner@carmarthenshire.gov.uk
mailto:sgpilliner@carmarthenshire.gov.uk


Declaration of Personal Interest (if any):
None

Dispensation Granted to Make Decision (if any):
N/A
(If the answer is yes exact details are to be provided below:)

DECISION MADE:

Signed:  
____________________________________________________________DATE:_______
                                                                   EXECUTIVE BOARD MEMBER 

The following section will be completed by the Democratic Services Officer in attendance 
at the meeting
Recommendation of Officer 
adopted

YES / NO

Recommendation of the Officer 
was adopted subject to the 
amendment(s) and reason(s) 
specified:

Reason(s) why the Officer’s 
recommendation was not 
adopted:
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY
EXECUTIVE BOARD MEMBER DECISION

16TH DECEMBER 2016

OBJECTIONS TO A ONE WAY TRAFFIC RESTRICTION ON NORTH PARADE AND 
THE AVENUE, CARMARTHEN.

Traffic is required to be restricted to one way on North Parade to facilitate the opening of a 
new vehicular entrance on North Parade to serve the off-street car park to the rear of Hafan 
Tywi.
 
Under a condition of the planning approval to redevelop the former listed Infirmary building 
(Planning Ref. W/25480), the existing vehicular access for the car park for the existing 
residential units at Hafan Tywi onto Priory Street will be closed. It is proposed to create an 
alternative vehicular access onto North Parade for the existing car park for Hafan Tywi.
 
North Parade is a narrow street. There is a scheme of controlled residential parking bays 
along the eastern side of the street. Oncoming vehicles can only pass each other approx. 
mid-point along North Parade, where there is a sufficient break in the residential parking bays 
to accommodate two way traffic flow.
 
The off street car park, bounded on the south by Hafan Tywi and to the north by the listed 
former Infirmary building, is located to the north west of North Parade. At the point on North 
Parade where it is intended to create a new vehicular access to this car park, the width of the 
carriageway is limited to one lane.  Traffic movements on North Parade are required therefore 
to be restricted to one direction in order to facilitate the creation of a new vehicular access to 
this car park – i.e. to achieve the necessary vehicular turning area and driver sightlines 
required for the access.
 
A Traffic Regulation Order is required to be made by the County Council, as Highway 
Authority, to introduce a one way restriction adjacent to the listed former Infirmary site and 
Hafan Tywi.
 
The County Council therefore proposes to introduce a one way traffic restriction in a south 
easterly direction on the whole length of North Parade and to introduce a one way traffic 
restriction in a north westerly direction on the whole length of The Avenue.
 
The reasons for introducing the one way traffic order are to create a new vehicular access to 
facilitate the conversion of the listed former infirmary site, located on the north-western side of 
North Parade, and, to create a circuitous traffic flow system along North Parade and The 
Avenue, thereby reducing the potential for traffic conflict.
  
Consultation:

The advertised proposals are listed in Appendix 1 and indicated on a plan in Appendix 2.

Objections and officers comments are listed in Appendix 3.
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Recommendation:
 

i.      Determine the objections.
ii.    Consider implementing the restrictions as listed in Appendix 1.
iii.   Inform the objectors accordingly.

 

DETAILED REPORT ATTACHED ?  NO
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IMPLICATIONS

I confirm that other than those implications which have been agreed with the appropriate Directors / 
Heads of Service and are referred to in detail below, there are no other implications associated with this 
report :

Signed:    S G Pilliner                                                               Head of Transportation & Highways                          

Policy and 
Crime & 
Disorder 

Legal Finance ICT Risk 
Management 
Issues 

Organisational 
Development 

Physical 
Assets  

NONE YES NONE NONE NONE NONE NONE 

2. Legal  
The provision of regulated one way traffic system requires the County Council, as Highway 
Authority, to make a new Traffic Regulation Order.
 
Proposed traffic regulation orders must be formally published by the Council’s Head of 
Administration and Law.
 
Traffic Regulation Orders are introduced by the Council’s Head of Administration and Law.

2. Finance  
 
The costs to introduce the one way system on North Parade is to be met by the developer.
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CONSULTATIONS

I confirm that the appropriate consultations have taken in place and the outcomes are as detailed below

Signed:   S G Pilliner                                                               Head of Transportation & Highways                                              

1. Scrutiny Committee – N/A

2.Local Member(s)  
Cllr. Alun Lenny and Cllr. Jeff Thomas objected to the order. The objections were determined 
by the Executive Board Member on the 26th May 2016.

3.Community / Town Council 
Carmarthen Town Council made a written submission about the order. The submission was 
considered by the Executive Board Member on the 26th May 2016.

4.Relevant Partners  
Dyfed Powys Police Roads Policing Unit - no objections received.
Mid and West Wales Fire and Rescue Service - no objections received.
NHS Wales Ambulance Service - no objections received.
Wincanton - no objections received.
Road Haulage Association - no objections received.
Carmarthenshire Council Refuse Collection Service - no objections received.

5.Staff Side Representatives and other Organisations  - N/A
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Section 100D Local Government Act, 1972 – Access to Information
List of Background Papers used in the preparation of this report:

THESE ARE DETAILED BELOW     

Title of Document File Ref No. Locations that the papers are available for public inspection 

Planning Ref. W/25480 W/25480 http://online.carmarthenshire.gov.uk/eaccessv2/Plann
ingAppRefSearchResults.aspx
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Appendix 1
HYSBYSIAD CYHOEDDUS

GORCHYMYN SIR GAERFYRDDIN
(RHODFA’R GOGLEDD - Y GOEDLAN, CAERFYRDDIN)

(TRAFFIG UNFFORDD) 2016

HYSBYSIR trwy hyn fod Cyngor Sir Caerfyrddin yn bwriadu gwneud 
Gorchymyn dan Adrannau 1(1) a 2(1) hyd (3) o Ddeddf Rheoleiddio 
Traffig Ffyrdd 1984 (“y Ddeddf”) fel y’i diwygiwyd gan Ddeddf Rheoli 
Traffig 2014. 

 Effaith y Gorchymyn hwn fydd gwahardd unrhyw un rhag gyrru cerbyd 
ar hyd y darn ffordd y cyfeirir ato yng Ngholofn 1 o'r Atodlen i'r 
Hysbysiad hwn i gyfeiriad sy'n groes i'r hyn a nodir o ran y darn ffordd 
hwnnw yng Ngholofn 2 o'r Atodlen ddywededig.

Mae'r manylion llawn am y cynnig hwn yn y Gorchymyn drafft a gellir 
archwilio copi ohono, ynghyd â map sy'n dangos y darn ffordd yr effeithir 
arno a datganiad am resymau'r Cyngor dros fwriadu gwneud y 
Gorchymyn, yn swyddfeydd Cyngor Sir Caerfyrddin, Neuadd y Sir, 
Caerfyrddin ac yn y Ganolfan Gwasanaethau Cwsmeriaid, 3 Heol 
Spilman, Caerfyrddin yn ystod oriau arferol y swyddfa.

Os ydych am wrthwynebu'r Gorchymyn arfaethedig dylech gyflwyno 
eich rhesymau dros wrthwynebu ar ffurf llythyr a'i anfon at y Pennaeth 
Gweinyddiaeth a'r Gyfraith, Neuadd y Sir, Caerfyrddin, SA31 1JP erbyn 
21ain Hydref, 2016.

DYDDIEDIG yr 28ain o Fedi, 2016

Cyfeirnod:  RWJ/HTTR-1403 MARK JAMES
Llinell Uniongyrchol: (01267) 224074 Y Prif Weithredwr
cyfeiriad e-bost: rwjones@sirgar.gov.uk Neuadd y Sir

CAERFYRDDIN

                                                YR ATODLEN
                                        TRAFFIG UNFFORDD

Enw'r Ffordd Cyfeiriad y Llif Y Darn Ffordd yr effeithir 
arno

Rhodfa'r Gogledd, 
Caerfyrddin

Y Goedlan, 
Caerfyrddin

Gogledd-orllewin i 
Dde-ddwyrain

De-ddwyrain i Ogledd-
orllewin

O'r gyffordd â Heol y Prior 
hyd at y gyffordd ag Y 
Llannerch am bellter o 
153 metr. 

O'r gyffordd ag Y 
Llannerch hyd at y 
gyffordd â Heol y Prior am 
bellter o 154 metr.  
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Appendix 1
                                            PUBLIC NOTICE

THE COUNTY OF CARMARTHENSHIRE
 (NORTH PARADE – THE AVENUE, CARMARTHEN)

(ONE WAY TRAFFIC) ORDER 2016

NOTICE is hereby given that the Carmarthenshire County Council 
propose, to make an Order under sections 1(1) and 2(1) to (3)of the Road 
Traffic Regulation Act 1984 (“the Act”) as amended by The Traffic 
Management Act 2014. 

 The effect of The Order will be that no person shall cause any vehicle to 
proceed in the length of road specified in Column 1 of the Schedule to 
this Notice in a direction other than that specified in relation to that 
road in Column 2 of the said Schedule.

Full details of the proposal are contained in the draft Order which, 
together with a map showing the road affected and a statement of the 
Council’s reasons for proposing to make the Order, may be examined at 
the offices of Carmarthenshire County Council, County Hall, 
Carmarthen, and at the Customer Services Centre, 3 Spilman Street, 
Carmarthen during normal office hours.

If you wish to object to the proposed Order you should send the grounds 
for your objection in writing to the Head of Administration and Law 
County Hall, Carmarthen. SA311JP by the 21st of October, 2016.

DATED the 28th of September, 2016

Reference:  RWJ/HTTR-1403 MARK JAMES
Direct Line: (01267) 224074 Chief Executive
e-mail address: rwjones@sirgar.gov.uk County Hall

CARMARTHEN

                                                SCHEDULE
                                        ONE WAY TRAFFIC

Name of Road Direction of Flow Length Affected
North Parade, 
Carmarthen

The Avenue, 
Carmarthen

North West to South 
East

South East to North 
West

From its junction with 
Priory Street to its 
junction with The 
Esplanade, a total 
distance of 153 metres.

From its junction with 
The Esplanade to its 
junction with Priory 
Street, a total distance of 
154 metres. 
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Appendix 3 Comments and responses

Ref
.

Comments Response

From:
Resident, North Parade, Carmarthen

Response:

(i) (i)
 One way plan will double the traffic using both streets
 Disabled access/Increased difficulty in access to private garage 

on property
 Abuse of current parking arrangements outside property
 Residents were inadequately informed of the proposed planning 

condition to introduce the one way scheme

 The reasons for introducing a one way traffic system on North Parade and The 
Avenue is to create a new vehicular access to facilitate the conversion of the 
Grade II listed former infirmary building in the interest of creating a circuitous 
traffic flow system along North Parade and The Avenue. The introduction of a 
one way system would enhance road safety by reducing the potential for traffic 
conflicts.

 The comment related to vehicular access is addressed in Point (ii) below.
 North Parade is patrolled on a daily basis (Mon. to Sat.) by the Civil 

Enforcement Officers who patrol the controlled residents parking zone [ C4 ]. 
 The planning application to redevelop the infirmary site [ Ref. W/25480 ]  

planning was subject to the statutory consultation procedures.

(ii) (ii)

1.

We realise the development will increase population and traffic in the 
area, due to increased residency and consequential need for car 
access/parking in the vicinity. We have concerns how this have a direct 
impact on my mother’s access to her property and garage.
My mother has a property near the Priory Street end of North Parade, 
with integrated garage, directly opposite to Infirmary. Due to current 
narrowness of road (North Parade) and pavements on both sides it is 
difficult even now to access the garage with the car. It is possible if the 
car approaches from the Avenue end of North Parade. When returning 
home, the driver has to stop the car in the street in order to open garage 
door, drive in car using two or three manoeuvres, this temporary hold up 
to oncoming traffic unavoidable and necessary.
The proposal to introduce a one way system along the Avenue and North 
Parade will increase traffic, and the hold up of traffic will increase  be 
worse  when accessing the garage.
Since the property was built, nearly 30 years ago, there has been an 
existing turning circle in and out of my mother’s property. If the one way 

There is an access protection marking in front of the garage serving the property in 
question. This access marking extends to protect an alley way between the property 
and a neighbouring property. 
The garage in question is located 20m from the junction of North Parade with Priory 
Street. 
Given the extent of this access protection marking it is considered that there is a 
sufficient turning arc for a passenger car vehicle to turn into the garage.
The distance between the garage and junction with Priory Street provides a holding 
length of carriageway for two passenger car vehicles to wait, in the event that a vehicle 
is turning into the garage. 
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Appendix 3 Comments and responses

Ref
.

Comments Response

system is directed to come from Priory Street down North Parade, traffic 
turning into North Parade will encounter this ‘turning circle’ directly at 
the narrow entrance of North parade, which is already a blind bend. This 
will increasing the hazard to drivers and pedestrians.
The car using the garage will have to stop right at the entrance to North 
Parade in order to open the garage, and drive in. Negotiating the car into 
the garage from this angle and direction will be much more difficult for 
the driver. It will also hold up the increased traffic.
My mother has already successfully requested, and had alterations made 
to the space outside her house to allow for wheelchair access. Space 
either side of the garage has been increased to allow access to the 
garage. There is currently one disabled bay next to the property.
This space is already abused by cars parking, frequently blocking access 
indirectly and right in front of the garage. Recently a car parked across 
the garage door for two days, and was only removed after contacting the 
police.
(iii) (iii)
The planning condition /decision to introduce the one way scheme was 
allegedly agreed to three years ago was, but residents were inadequately 
informed. The planning condition only considered the new entrance to 
the infirmary, and did not take the whole street into consideration. At no 
point was my mother consulted about the implication for access to her 
property.

The planning application to redevelop the infirmary site [ Ref. W/25480 ]  planning was 
subject to the statutory consultation procedures.
The plans included in the planning submission [ Ref. W 25480, OLD INFIRMARY, PRIORY 
STREET, CARMARTHEN, CARMARTHENSHIRE ] indicate the implementation of a one 
way system along North Parade, drawing  ‘Site Plan 1:200 @ A1’ refers: -
http://planning.carmarthenshire.gov.uk/AnitePublicDocs/52658285.pdf

(iv) (iv)
There is already inadequate parking provision for the new complexes in 
the area, which are still being advertised as having parking facilities. 
Residents in North Parade and the Avenue will be further inconvenienced 
by the abuse of the current parking arrangements.

At the front of the former infirmary building, the existing trees will be removed and the 
area will become a car park providing 13 new spaces for residents.  In order to achieve 
the maximum number of parking spaces the existing access adjacent to the junction 
with North Parade will be stopped up. The existing car park serving the flats to the rear 
of the Infirmary (Hafan Tywi) will be accessed via a new access from North Parade and 
the current vehicular access will be closed.  The number of parking spaces at this car 
park will remain the same where two parking spaces are removed but are proposed to 
be replaced at other locations within the car park.
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Appendix 3 Comments and responses

Ref
.

Comments Response

From: 
Hafan Tywi Residents Association
Hafan Tywi, The Parade, Carmarthen, Sa31 1LW

Response:

(i) (i)
We are also extremely concerned about the new entrance that is to be 
created into North Parade. We have been told that the roadway from the 
Hafan Tywi car park will be 1 in 6 and this will remove at least 8 parking 
spaces from the car park. According to our lease (reference 2.9), the 
removal of any parking spaces during any development should only be 
on a temporary basis and not permanent.

The existing car park serving the flats to the rear of the Infirmary (Hafan Tywi) will be 
accessed via a new access from North Parade and the current vehicular access will be 
closed.  The number of parking spaces at this car park will remain the same where two 
parking spaces are removed but are proposed to be replaced at other locations within 
the car park.

(ii) (ii)
The wall along North Parade (which by out understanding is listed) is 
going to be reduced. Why then is the developer allowed to desecrate it?

The boundary wall adjoining North Parade is not listed in its own right but forms part of 
the listing of the former infirmary building as a whole. The Listed Building Consent 
report states that "most of the proposed works will be harmful to the character of the 
listed building but the implementation of the proposed works should now be the 
quickest way to save the great building and secure its future use". The status of the 
former infirmary building and associated boundary treatment as a listed structure was 
considered in determining the planning application to re-develop the site.

(iii) (iii)
A number of disabled residents need their vehicles for mobility and 
therefore it will be essential for them to have a car parking space. They 
will find it extremely difficult to walk (as was suggested at the planning 
meeting) to the Priory Street or St Peters car parking areas.

Hafan Tywi is located within the controlled residents parking zone C4. Disabled blue 
badge holders may park in a residents parking bay for an unlimited period with a valid 
blue badge on display. 

(iv) (iv)
There are no pavements in North Parade and this should be given 
priority as this road is used by elderly persons living in Ty Rhos on foot, 
using walking aids and mobility scooters and mothers with push chairs. 
An accident waiting to happen!!  

There is a footpath linking Hafan Tywi to Priory Street along the south side of the 
former infirmary building.
A request to provide a new pavement along North Parade was logged on the Highway 
and Transport Division’s Road Safety Improvement and Footway Programme (capital 
projects) on the 6th April 2016. The criteria for assessment, selection and prioritisation 
of highway improvement projects was approved by the County Council’s Executive 
Board on the 14th Nov. 2011.

2.

(v) (v)
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Appendix 3 Comments and responses

Ref
.

Comments Response

If the Council proceeds with the one-way system in North Parade have 
they considered the great increase in the through traffic. There will be 
traffic to the Orthodontist, Integra (Mental Health residents needing 
extra care), Ty Rhys and the Church. Numerous carers, Doctors etc are 
needed already for Ty Rhys.

A vehicle count undertaken on North Parade during the morning peak hour [ 07:45 to 
08:45 ] observed a total traffic flow of 31 vehicles over the morning peak hour.
The proposed new entrance onto North Parade is required to serve the parking area to 
the rear of Hafan Tywi (23 spaces). 
The proposed one way system will offer the benefit of introducing a circuitous traffic 
route for North Parade and The Avenue and will reduce the potential for traffic 
conflicts.

(vi) (vi)
What about the emergency services, have they been consulted. The Fire, Police and Ambulance services were notified about the proposed one way 

system on the 18th March 2016.
The Roads Policing Unit and NHS Wales Ambulance Locality Officer did not reply.
The Mid and West Wales Fire and Rescue Service provided the following statement: -

“We have no objections to this proposal as long as the parking is monitored so 
that a fire appliance can proceed without delay.”

(vii) (vii)
We do however feel that this consultation is a complete waste of time 
and it is a ‘fait accompli’ that the proposed road (with a drop of 1 in 6) 
will be constructed from the car park of Hafan Tywi into North Parade 
and the one-way system will be introduced. We would request that 
during the eight week period when the road way will be under 
construction that there will be a temporary foot path for pedestrians, 
calming measures for the fast flowing traffic in North Parade and 
permission to park on the Zone Areas during this period of time when 
parking will be prohibited in the main car parking areas.

The proposal to introduce a one way system along North Parade and The Avenue, 
Carmarthen requires the County Council to make a new traffic regulation order. The 
County Council has complied with the Local Authorities Traffic Orders (Procedure) 
(England and Wales) Regulations 1996, the statutory procedure to be adopted by the 
Council for making permanent order. Objections from statutory bodies to the proposed 
one way traffic order were considered by the Executive Board Member for Technical 
Services on the 26th May 2016: -

ONE WAY TRAFFIC RESTRICTION ON NORTH PARADE AND THE AVENUE, 
CARMARTHEN  

http://democracy.carmarthenshire.gov.wales/documents/s6180/SUMMARY.pdf 
http://democracy.carmarthenshire.gov.wales/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=174&MId=520&Ver=4 

A statutory public notice inviting objection to the one way system for North Parade and 
The Avenue was published in the local press on the 28th September 2016. The notice 
was displayed on North Parade and The Avenue. A copy of the notice was issued to the 
Secretary of the Hafan Tywi Residents Association on the 3rd Oct. ’16.   
Roadworks on a public highway must be undertaken in accordance with Chapter 8 of 
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Appendix 3 Comments and responses

Ref
.

Comments Response

the Traffic Signs Manual [Traffic Safety Measures and Signs for Road Works and 
Temporary Situations : Part 2 Operations], with due regard for the safe passage of 
pedestrians. 
A request to allow residents of Hafan Tywi to park in the controlled residents parking 
zone [ C4 ] for the duration of any works to create a new vehicular entrance onto North 
Parade is to be considered at a site meeting between the local Members of the County 
Council (Carmarthen South Ward) and a Traffic Engineer on the 1st Nov. ‘16. 

From:
Apartment, Hafan Tywi, The Parade, Carmarthen, SA31 1LW

Response:

(i) (i)
We are all elderly folk living in Hafan Tywi regularly using that gate with 
our walking aids to get into cars and taxis. Also, a crossing for residents 
who park their cars in the car parks opposite. Many residents depend on 
taxis for town and hospital appointments. We are all in our 70’s, 80’s and 
90’s. If it becomes a one-way system we will experience great difficulties 
especially as there will not a pavement for pedestrians. Even now, I am 
very nervous about walking through the gate. Please put a pavement 
there for us all, otherwise I am convinced that in the not too distant 
future there will be a fatality.

There is a footpath linking Hafan Tywi to Priory Street along the south side of the 
former infirmary building.
A request to provide a new pavement along North Parade was logged on the Highway 
and Transport Division’s Road Safety Improvement and Footway Programme (capital 
projects) on the 6th April 2016. The criteria for assessment, selection and prioritisation 
of highway improvement projects was approved by the County Council’s Executive 
Board on the 14th Nov. 2011.
The proposed one way system will offer the benefit of introducing a circuitous traffic 
route for North Parade and The Avenue and will reduce the potential for traffic 
conflicts.

(ii) (ii)

3.

Opposite is Elm Lodge, now, I believe being turned into a home for 
Mentally Handicapped Children. There are allotted car park spaces 
opposite the gate and when cars and vans were parked there, only one 
side of the road was being used – MINE. Cars were passing only inches 
from the gate entrance. An accident waiting to happen – extremely 
dangerous.

The Council’s Enforcement/Monitoring Officer confirmed on the 24th March 2016 that 
the works being undertaken on Elm Lodge are refurbishment only. The Council’s 
Principle Building Control Surveyor also confirmed that the Planning held no records of 
a Building Regulations Application for this property. 

From:
Letter from 24 apartments of Hafan Tywi, The Parade, SA31 1LW

Response:

(i) (i)

4.

I / We am also extremely concerned about the new entrance that is to be 
created into North Parade. I have been told that the roadway from the 

The existing car park serving the flats to the rear of the Infirmary (Hafan Tywi) will be 
accessed via a new access from North Parade and the current vehicular access will be 
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Appendix 3 Comments and responses

Ref
.

Comments Response

Hafan Tywi car park will be 1 in 20 and this will remove at least 8 parking 
spaces from the car park. According to our lease (reference 2.9), the 
removal of any parking spaces during any development should only be 
on a temporary basis and not permanent.

closed.  The number of parking spaces at this car park will remain the same where two 
parking spaces are removed but are proposed to be replaced at other locations within 
the car park.

(ii) (ii)
A number of disabled residents need their vehicles for mobility and 
therefore it will be essential for them to have a car parking space. They 
would be unable to walk (as was suggested at the planning meeting) to 
the Priory Street or St Peters car parking areas.

Hafan Tywi is located within the controlled residents parking zone C4. Disabled blue 
badge holders may park in a residents parking bay for an unlimited period with a valid 
blue badge on display.

(iii) (iii)
There are no pavements in North Parade and this should be given 
priority as this road is used by elderly persons living in Ty Rhos on foot, 
using walking aids and mobility scooters and mothers with push chairs. 
An accident waiting to happen!!  

There is a footpath linking Hafan Tywi to Priory Street along the south side of the 
former infirmary building. 
A request to provide a new pavement along North Parade was logged on the Highway 
and Transport Division’s Road Safety Improvement and Footway Programme (capital 
projects) on the 6th April 2016. The criteria for assessment, selection and prioritisation 
of highway improvement projects was approved by the County Council’s Executive 
Board on the 14th Nov. 2011.

(iv) (iv)
If the Council proceeds with the one-way system in North Parade have 
they considered the great increase in the through traffic. There will be 
traffic to the Orthodontist, Integra (Mental Health residents needing 
extra care), Ty Rhys and the Church. Numerous carers, Doctors etc are 
needed already for Ty Rhys.

A vehicle count undertaken on North Parade during the morning peak hour [ 07:45 to 
08:45 ] observed a total traffic flow of 31 vehicles over the morning peak hour.
The proposed new entrance onto North Parade is required to serve the parking area to 
the rear of Hafan Tywi (23 spaces). 
The proposed one way system will offer the benefit of introducing a circuitous traffic 
route for North Parade and The Avenue and will reduce the potential for traffic 
conflicts.

(v) (v)
I am also concerned for (a resident of North Parade) who is blind and will 
lose her parking altogether.

Should a one way system be introduced on North Parade, and a vehicular entrance be 
created on North Parade to the rear of the Hafan Tywi apartment complex, the existing 
residents parking bay will be curtailed by a length equivalent to two passenger car 
vehicles. Should the one way system be introduced it will be feasible to create an 
additional residents parking bay (capable of holding one passenger car vehicle) on 
North Parade. Within the controlled residents parking Zone C4 (that includes North 
Parade) a new residents parking bay (capable of holding two passenger car vehicles) is 
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to be introduced on The Parade in December 2016: -
COUNTY OF CARMARTHENSHIRE (CARMARTHEN) (WAITING RESTRICTION AND 
STREET PARKING PLACES) CONSOLIDATION ORDER (VARIATION NO. 15) 

(vi) (vi)
What about the emergency services, have they been consulted. The Fire, Police and Ambulance services were notified about the proposed one way 

system on the 18th March 2016.
The Roads Policing Unit and NHS Wales Ambulance Locality Officer did not reply.
The Mid and West Wales Fire and Rescue Service provided the following statement: -

“We have no objections to this proposal as long as the parking is monitored so 
that a fire appliance can proceed without delay.”
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(vii) (vii)
My personal worry is if we had a fire would fire engines manage to enter 
through the gap in the wall. Removal vans would also have great 
difficulty.

The creation of a vehicular entrance, serving the parking area to the rear of the Hafan 
Tywi apartment complex,  onto North Parade is feasible only if the street is made into a 
one way system (to overcome sightline constraints). It will be necessary also to curtail 
the length of the residents parking bay by a length equivalent to two passenger car 
vehicles in order to achieve a sufficient turning circle into and out of the proposed 
vehicular entrance. It is for this reason that the one way traffic order is proposed.

From:
Resident of Hafan Tywi, The Parade, Carmarthen, SA31 1LW

Response:

(i) (i)
Residents are greatly concerned that extending the sides of the Hospital 
and the new entrance off North Parade will considerably reduce the 
number of parking spaces.  Residents are already experiencing problems 
parking their cars as there are insufficient car parking spaces to 
accommodate the cars owned by residents of Hafan Tywi.  When the 19 
new flats are completed, open to all ages, this problem will be 
exacerbated.  Currently, car owners are using their vehicles as little as 
possible as they live in trepidation of not finding a parking space on their 
return.

The decision to grant planning permission to redevelop the former infirmary site 
balanced on the whether the harm to the Listed Building, and the deficiency in car 
parking was outweighed by the retention of as much of the listed building as possible, 
and significant improvement to the building and the Conservation Area.

(ii) (ii)
As Dorian Davies has commandeered the upper car park off North Parade 
(near the cottages) and to some extent some parking spaces in the main 
car park, to help ease this concern should Mr McEvoy issue some 
temporary Road Parking Licences as a minimum during this disruptive 
time.

A request to allow residents of Hafan Tywi to park in the controlled residents parking 
zone [ C4 ] for the duration of any works to create a new vehicular entrance onto North 
Parade was considered at a site meeting between the local Members of the County 
Council (Carmarthen South Ward) and a Traffic Engineer on the 1st Nov. ‘16. Disabled 
badge holders with a valid blue badge may park for an unlimited period in the 
controlled residents parking bay Zone C4.

(iii) (iii)

5.

Concerns that planning permission was granted in the first place to close 
the entrance from Priory Street.  However, if and when the entrance 
from Priory Street is sealed off and the new entrance created off North 
Parade this will create a number of Health and Safety issues.  There are 
not sufficient pavements areas for pedestrians, mothers pushing prams 
or mobility scooter users.  Residents of Hafan Tywi take their lives into 

There is a footpath linking Hafan Tywi to Priory Street along the south side of the 
former infirmary building.
A request to provide a new pavement along North Parade was logged on the Highway 
and Transport Division’s Road Safety Improvement and Footway Programme (capital 
projects) on the 6th April 2016. The criteria for assessment, selection and prioritisation 
of highway improvement projects was approved by the County Council’s Executive 
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their own hands when stepping directly on to North Parade from the side 
entrance gate. (A resident of an apartment) has suffered since birth with 
Cerebral Palsy and therefore the matters regarding Health and Safety are 
naturally of great concern to her.

Board on the 14th Nov. 2011. The proposed one way system will offer the benefit of 
introducing a circuitous traffic route for North Parade and The Avenue and will reduce 
the potential for traffic conflicts.

(iv) (iv)
According to the plans that were passed by C.C.C., because of the 
difference in the height of the car park to North Parade the slip road that 
will be created will need to be a gradient of 
1 in 20.  Having consulted with engineers, this will mean that almost the 
entire parking areas will be lost.   This needs to be thoroughly re-
examined before the construction work commences.

The existing car park serving the flats to the rear of the Infirmary (Hafan Tywi) will be 
accessed via a new access from North Parade and the current vehicular access will be 
closed.  The number of parking spaces at this car park will remain the same where two 
parking spaces are removed but are proposed to be replaced at other locations within 
the car park.

(v) (v)
Concerns that the valuation of the properties in North Parade will be 
affected with the introduction of the one-way system and the removal of 
the permit parking.

The proposed one way system will offer the benefit of introducing a circuitous traffic 
route for North Parade and The Avenue and will reduce the potential for traffic 
conflicts.
Disabled badge holders who reside in Hafan Tywi may park for an unlimited period 
(with a valid badge on display) in the controlled residents parking scheme bounding the 
south east and north east boundary of Hafan Tywi.

(vi) (vi)
Have the following been advised for their consideration:
Fire Brigade: Ambulance: Police: Bin collections.

The Fire, Police, and Ambulance services were notified about the proposed one way 
system on the 18th March 2016. The County Council’s Environmental Controller (Refuse) 
was notified about the proposal at a site visit on the 22nd April 2016.

(vii) (vii)
Both adjoining roads + Penuel Street – will experience a huge increase in 
the through traffic.  The West of ‘The Avenue’, all along ‘The Parade’ to 
its end –will also be affected.  Traffic to the Orthodontist, Integra (Mental 
Health residents needing extra care living in the newly converted Elm 
Lodge), Residents of Ty Rhys and the Church. 
To date, no one has received notice.  Numerous carers, Doctors etc. are 
needed already for Ty Rhys and Hafan Tywi.  Also, with Integra taking 
over Elm Lodge, more professional people will need to visit these 
patients.  Residents of ‘The Avenue’ and North Parade are extremely 
concerned about their parking yet no-one had received notice of the 

A vehicle count undertaken on North Parade during the morning peak hour [07:45 to 
08:45] observed a total traffic flow of 31 vehicles over the morning peak hour.
Should a one way system be introduced on North Parade, and a vehicular entrance be 
created on North Parade to the rear of the Hafan Tywi apartment complex, the existing 
residents parking bay will be curtailed by a length equivalent to two passenger car 
vehicles. Should the one way system be introduced it will be feasible to create an 
additional residents parking bay (capable of holding one passenger car vehicle) on 
North Parade. Within the controlled residents parking Zone C4 (that includes North 
Parade) a new residents parking bay (capable of holding two passenger car vehicles) is 
to be introduced on The Parade in December 2016: -
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impending changes.  Rhian Evans, living in Ty’r Du, who is blind, will lose 
parking altogether.  How will she manage when no-one can pick her up 
from outside her door?

COUNTY OF CARMARTHENSHIRE (CARMARTHEN) (WAITING RESTRICTION AND 
STREET PARKING PLACES) CONSOLIDATION ORDER (VARIATION NO. 15)

(viii) (viii)
It has become noticeable that since the opening of the Mosque and the 
Halal Shop that parking is becoming an increasing problem, particularly 
as Lidl has clamped down on parking in their car park by imposing fines 
for non-users of their store.  The Take-Away businesses are already 
suffering loss of revenue.

North Parade and Priory Street are town centre locations where public car parks are 
available with dedicated bays for the disabled and Blue Badge holders can park in 
residents parking zones.

(ix) (ix)
Highways Authority – surely there should be some form of consultation 
with Mr McEvoy, Head of Transport?

Mr. J. McEvoy of the Council’s Traffic Management section and Cllr. Alun Lenny (local 
Member for Carmarthen South Ward) met with representatives of the Hafan Tywi 
Residents Association on the 26th Feb. 2016 to explain the proposed one way scheme 
and address questions.

(x) (x)
As Council Tax payers we should receive individual notices as part of the 
consultation process

There is no statutory requirement to distribute the draft public notice to individual 
properties. 
A copy of the notice was issued to the Secretary of the Hafan Tywi Residents 
Association on the 3rd Oct. ’16.   In response the Secretary issued the following 
response on the 3rd Oct. ‘16: -

“Good Morning
Many thanks for your email with all the relevant information regarding the 
proposed changes to the traffic flow in North Parade.
I will ensure that this information is brought to the attention of the Residents' 
Association at a meeting to be held on Wednesday evening.”

(xi) (xi)
Mrs Metcalf (Apartment 17 – ground floor flat next to the front entrance) 
has a number of concerns.

a) Is the slip road going to extend a considerable distance into 
the existing car park?
b) What will happen either side of the new entrance?  Will the 
area in front of her apartment become marooned on its own, like 
a little island above the new entrance to the site?

a) The slip road is to be constructed at a gradient of 1:20. 
b) Two existing parking spaces adjoining the boundary will be removed to 

facilitate the construction of the slip road. The number of parking spaces in the 
car park is to remain the same where the two parking spaces to be removed are 
to be replaced at other locations within the car park.

c) Concerns about potential social hazards should be directed to the Carmarthen 
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c) The security of the building will be in question.  The area is 
going to be ‘vulnerable’ to non-residents with the open entrance 
from North Parade.  The side entrance is now already open to 
abuse by people using the car park as a short cut to Lidl and 
elsewhere.
d) Will the existing gateway and steps be removed?

town centre Neighbourhood Policing Team.
d) The existing pedestrian gate and access steps are to be retained.
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EXECUTIVE BOARD MEMBER DECISIONS MEETING FOR 
TECHNICAL SERVICES

WEDNESDAY, 14 September 2016

PRESENT: Councillor: H.A.L. Evans (Executive Board Member).

The following officers were in attendance:
S. Pilliner, Head of Transport & Engineering;
J. McEvoy, Road Safety & Traffic Manager;
M.S. Davies, Democratic Services Officer.

1. DECLARATIONS OF PERSONAL INTEREST
No declarations of interest were made.

2. DECISION RECORD - 15TH JULY 2016
RESOLVED that the decision record of the meeting held on the 15th July 
2016 be signed as a correct record.

3. OBJECTIONS TO THE PROPOSED COUNTY OF CARMARTHENSHIRE 
(CARMARTHEN) (WAITING RESTRICTION AND STREET PARKING PLACES) 
CONSOLIDATION ORDER (VARIATION NO. 15)
The Executive Board Member considered a report on the Councils’ proposals to 
make an Order varying the County of Carmarthenshire (Carmarthen) (Waiting 
Restriction and Street Parking Places) Consolidation Order (Variation No. 15) so 
as to include various new restrictions along a number of highways within 
Carmarthen, as detailed within the report.

It was reported that whilst no objections had been received to the proposals from 
the statutory consultees, four representations had been received from the public, 
as detailed within Appendix 3 to the report together with the department’s 
responses thereto. 

RESOLVED  
3.1 that the County of Carmarthenshire (Carmarthen) (Waiting Restriction 

and Street Parking Places) Consolidation Order (Variation No. 15) be 
confirmed subject to the amendments agreed with the local members 
as detailed within 4.3 and 4.4. of the report’s executive summary;

3.2 that the objectors to the proposed Order be formally advised of the 
Council’s decision.

__________________________ __________________
EXECUTIVE BOARD MEMBER DATE
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